Council of the

Council of University Classical Departments
MINUTES
of the 54th meeting,

held on Friday, 4 November 2022, at 11 am,

via Zoom
Present: Helen Lovatt (Chair), Gesine Manuwald (Secretary), Adrastos Omissi, Bruce Gibson, Chris Kremmydas, Ellen O’Gorman, Hannah Cornwell, James Davidson, James Warren, Jennifer Ingleheart, Jenny Bryan, Judith Mossman, Katherine Harloe (ICS), Katherine Clarke, Lucy Grig, Maria Fragoulaki, Naoko Yamagata, Owen Hodkinson (Elections), Roger Rees, Will Wootton
Apologies: Elena Giusti (EDI Committee), Victoria Leonard (EDI Committee), Fiona McHardy
1. Minutes of the 53rd meeting, held on 13 November 2021 (Appendix 1)
The minutes of the last meeting were confirmed (https://cucd.blogs.sas.ac.uk/minutes-and-agenda/).
2. Matters arising from the minutes
Most items planned last year had been dealt with, but the re-organization of CUCD finances as well as the drafting of conference guidelines and the setting up of prizes were still outstanding. Key priorities were now the creation of a tool-kit for departments under threat and the arrangement of mailing lists. Over the past year CUCD had revised its Constitution, and the Chair had had a useful meeting with the new Chair of the Arts and Humanities Alliance (AHA), especially around the question of languages and employability. The British Academy had recently been more active; more Classics participation in their networks and calls for grants would be welcome.
3. Chair’s Report

a. Revisions to Constitution (Appendix 2)
An updated version of the CUCD Constitution was reviewed and approved. In due course descriptions of the various officer roles would be added.
b. Amount of honoraria for unwaged officers
It was agreed to pay unwaged officers an honorarium as a flat fee per year, taking into account the amount of work required and the minimum payment as suggested by the Living Wage Foundation. The amount was set for 2022/23 at £250.
c. Mentoring and tool-kit for departments under threat

A tool-kit for departments under threat was being developed by members of CUCD Standing Committee to be published on the CUCD website. A list of mentors who could help in such situations on account of past experience was to be held by Chair.
d. Post-REF meeting recommendations

CUCD and ICS had organized several post-REF meetings, about which reports had been published or would be shortly. The focus was now on what to do for the next REF, including support for the continued existence of a separate Classics REF panel, campaigning for a reduction of the number of impact case studies, better support for collaboration, highlighting Classics in reports and responding to consultations.
e. Creation of JISC-mail discussion lists

The Chair would create JISC-mail lists for various officer groups in departments (e.g. Heads of Department, Admissions Officers) in the near future, on the model of the EDI Committee. One member of Standing Committee would be asked to take the lead for each group.
4. Impact of Covid-19 and possible actions of CUCD in response

CUCD EDI Committee had compiled a report on the impact of the pandemic, which would be published shortly. Departments were encouraged to take note of it, especially of its recommendations. CUCD would be supportive of any activities. CUCD Education Committee would look at the organization of exams post-pandemic, including the views of students and teachers on the return of in-person exams.
5. Update on ICS activities
The ICS was benefitting from an increase in funding from Research England to support its national mission. Hence it would be able to offer a range of events over the rest of this academic year, including an event on professional development, a forum for postdoctoral researchers, an introduction to freelance work, a workshop on applying for external funding, a session on teaching difficult topics and a summer school on digital methods. The ICS had recently held two PhD student welcome events, which were to be continued on an annual basis. There was a plan to establish a two-year post at lecturer level to develop more sustained research training. The ICS would keep CUCD Contacts informed about visitors who were keen to engage with colleagues all over the country. People were encouraged to sign up to the ICS mailing list to receive all the relevant information on ICS activities. Another event on REF matters, especially impact, was being planned. CUCD members were reminded that there were University of London Trust Funds, which could be accessed also by people from outside London with support of the ICS to run public events.
6. Update on Open Access

There was not much to report since the last meeting, since the publication of the UKRI working group report with proposals for the next REF was still awaited, which would be important with respect to the requirements for monographs.

It was emphasized that the subject community needed to be aware of the implications of a widespread requirement for open access and the potential consequences for individual authors, library provision and the financing of learned societies.

7. Update on CUCD Education Committee
The new Education Officer of the Classical Association (CA) gave a presentation on the current priorities of the CA’s education work, i.e. support secondary education, enhance CPD offering, improve dialogue between secondary and tertiary education. This included a review of the Classics qualifications at secondary level and the provision of resources to teachers. The CA was keen to demonstrate that they were also the subject organization for secondary teachers and to work together with other classical organizations.
The Chair of Education Committee had drafted an update on the call for grants, which, after some further minor changes, should be advertised shortly. Generally, Education Committee was currently contributing to three projects: preparation for future reviews of Classics school qualifications in the UK led by the Classical Association (CA); a survey of how students read online; and an information-gathering exercise on language teaching and workload.

8. Update on CUCD EDI Committee

a. Surveys and reports

EDI Committee had put together a report on the impact of the pandemic, which was due to be launched shortly and had been circulated in draft form to Classics EDI Officers. A productive meeting of Classics EDI Officers had taken place recently. EDI Committee was now running a ‘Class in Classics’ survey, and CUCD Contacts were asked to publicize it and encourage colleagues and students to complete it.
b. Working Classicists’ Network on Cost of Living

CUCD members were reminded of the Working Classicists’ Network statement on the currently high costs of living and to take action in line with their recommendations if possible.

9. Update on CUCD Bulletin

The Bulletin continued to be edited by two editors, one of them continued, the other one had just been co-opted, as the previous role-holder had to stand back. The Bulletin was flourishing and had published a number of pieces in various formats over the past year, which had been well received. In addition, CUCD had published material as blogposts. Further suggestions from CUCD members on topics to be covered in one of these outlets would be welcome.
10. Treasurer’s business
In response to various problems over the past year, the Chair had set up a new bank account, and a new Treasurer was about to be elected. Any outstanding payments would be made shortly, and requests for subscription payments for members would follow soon.
11. Secretary’s business

CUCD Contacts were reminded that they should keep the Secretary updated as to any changes in contact details.
12. Report on Statistics

It was reported that, as usual, statistical information would be requested from departments and then a report would be compiled for publication in the CUCD Bulletin.
13.  CUCD Elections (Standing Committee)
Members of Standing Committee standing down were thanked for their contribution to CUCD. A new Treasurer and three new members of Standing Committee were elected unanimously (in line with the revised Constitution).
14.  AOB
There was no other business.
15. Date of next meeting
The next Council meeting would be held in early November 2023, probably as a virtual meeting. A Doodle poll would be circulated nearer the time to establish the precise date and time.
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